# Niger

NIGER

In 2011, Niger made a minimal advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government formally adopted the 2010 Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons and established the National Commission to Coordinate Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Persons and the National Agency to Fight Against Trafficking in Persons. However, Niger lacks a list of hazardous labor prohibited to children and does not prohibit all forms of commercial sexual exploitation of children. In addition, enforcement efforts and programs are insufficient, as well as implementation of policies. As a result, numerous children continued to be engaged in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in dangerous forms in the agriculture and mining sectors.

Children	Age	Percent
Working	5-14 yrs.	41.5 (1,894,046)
Attending School	5-14 yrs.	30.4
Combining Work and School	7-14 yrs.	15.8
Primary Completion Rate		46.2

#### **Statistics on Working Children and Education**

#### Sources:

**Primary completion rate:** Data from 2011, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2012.(1)

**All other data:** Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from DHS Survey, 2006.(6)

### Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Niger are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, including in dangerous activities in the agriculture and mining sectors.(2-5) Children engaged in agriculture are commonly involved in dangerous activities, such as using sharp tools, carrying heavy loads and applying harmful pesticides.(7) Some evidence suggests that the worst forms of child labor are used in the production of peppers and rice. Children in rural areas also herd cattle and, reportedly, goats; they are exposed to long working hours and severe weather conditions.(4, 8)

Children work in dangerous conditions in mines and quarries, including in the production of trona, salt, gypsum and gold; they break rocks; they extract, process and hoist ore; and they transport heavy loads.(9-18) Risks include exposure to mercury, suffocation and death from cave-ins.(9, 15) Girls working near the mines commonly deliver food and water to workers and risk harassment and sexual exploitation.(8, 19, 20) While



evidence is limited, research indicates that children also work in stone quarries, crushing rocks and carrying heavy loads.(13)

In urban areas, street children are prevalent and some of these children are found begging or performing tasks such as dishwashing, clothes washing, portering and vending.(3, 18, 21-23) Children working on the streets are vulnerable to severe weather, traffic accidents and criminal elements.(24) Children, especially girls, working in street vending and domestic service are vulnerable to working long hours, as well as physical or sexual harassment.(2, 5, 22)

Children work in the car maintenance, tannery, welding, and metal work industries, as well as in slaughterhouses.(3) Children in these sectors are exposed to health and safety risks, such as working long hours and using machinery and sharp tools.(24)

According to a 2011 report and the 2009 National Child Labor Survey implemented by the Government's National Institute of Statistics, with support from the ILO's Special Action Program to Combat Forced Labor, an estimated 55,000 children (or 3 percent of children) are engaged in forced labor.(25, 26) Among nomadic populations, traditional forms of caste-based servitude still exist in parts of Niger, especially among the Tuareg, Djerma and Arab ethnic minorities, and particularly in remote northern and western regions, and along the border with Nigeria.(8, 27, 28) Slaves, including children, are often forced to work long hours as shepherds, cattle herders, agricultural workers or domestic servants, and are often sexually exploited.(28, 29) Children of slaves are passed from one owner to another as gifts or as part of a dowry.(8) In Niger, children are engaged in forced labor under the traditional practice of *wahaya*. Under *wahaya*, a man may take a girl as a "fifth wife," meaning as a slave (according to Islamic practices, men are allowed to have four wives).(13, 30, 31) Children of *wahaya* wives are considered slaves as well. Both are often forced to perform domestic labor in their master's household. *Wahaya* wives are commonly sexually exploited by their masters, while their children reportedly are sexually exploited by others. The practice of *wahaya* is common among Twareg communities in the Tahoua region.(13, 30, 31)

Reports note the ongoing traditional practice of sending boys (called *talibés*), to Koranic teachers to receive education, which may include vocational training or apprenticeship.(3, 12, 32, 33) Some of these boys are forced by their teachers to beg on the streets and surrender the money they have earned, or perform agriculture and domestic labor.(8,13, 32)

Girls are commercially sexually exploited along the main eastwest highway between the cities of Birni n'Konni and Zinder along the Niger-Nigeria border.(8)

Niger serves as a source, transit and destination country for children trafficked for forced labor and commercial sexual exploitation.(34) Children are trafficked internally for forced labor in mines, agriculture, begging, domestic service and commercial sexual exploitation.(21, 34) Children from Benin, Nigeria, Togo and Ghana are trafficked to Niger for exploitive labor on the streets as menial laborers.(21, 34) Nigerien children are trafficked to work as beggars or manual laborers in Nigeria and Mali.(34, 35) Nigerien girls were reportedly trafficked to Nigeria, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates under the auspices of marriage for the purpose of commercial sexual exploitation.(13)

Reports indicate that ongoing droughts and agriculture insect infestations, as well as outbreaks of cholera, have contributed to an increase in unemployment, inflation and poverty. This could negatively impact school enrollment and the number of children engaged in the worst forms of child labor. (36-43) In addition, the return of more than 200,000 Nigeriens from Libya, as well as the transit of 25,000 Chadians from Libya and 40,000 Malian refugees during the year, further exacerbated the situation. (36, 44-48) Furthermore, the lack of school infrastructure in Niger places children at risk of entering the workforce at a young age and being exploited in the worst forms of child labor. (9, 49)

### Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The 1996 Labor Code sets the minimum age for employment at 14, including for apprenticeships.(50) The Code also requires that no child or apprentice be employed in work that exceeds his or her strength.(50) Children ages 14 to 18 may work a maximum of 4.5 hours per day. The law allows children between the ages of 12 and 13 to perform non-industrial light work, including domestic work and fruit picking and sorting, for up to 2 hours per day. Light work requires a labor inspector's authorization, must take place outside school hours, and must not harm the child.(8) The law does not include protections for children involved in domestic service and street work.(50-52)

C138, Minimum Age		$\checkmark$
<b>VIION</b>	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	~
	CRC	$\checkmark$
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	No
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	✓
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	✓
	Minimum Age for Work	14
	Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	16
合	Compulsory Education Age	13
	Free Public Education	Yes

Decree No. 67-126/MFP/T of September 1967, which establishes the minimum age for hazardous labor at 16, authorizes such children to work in certain hazardous activities.(53) In addition, neither the Labor Code nor the Decree specifies the categories of hazardous labor for children. The Labor Code and Decree do not address related safety concerns such as requiring training, instruction, supervision and other necessary protections for this group of workers, as called for in ILO Convention 138.(53)

Children in Niger are required to attend school only until age 13. The gap between the compulsory education age and

minimum age for work makes children particularly vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor as they are not required to attend school, but are not legally permitted to work either. (54-56) In addition, despite the legal guarantee for free education under the Law on the Orientation of the Educational System, some primary school fees continue to be charged, and the cost of books is prohibitive for many families.(54, 57, 58) Furthermore, the Government frequently failed to pay primary and secondary school teachers, which results in teacher strikes and the loss of education for children.(59)

The Labor Code prohibits and provides criminal penalties for forced and bonded labor.(50) The 2006 Penal Code criminalizes slavery and provides appropriate penalties (up to 30 years imprisonment) for such acts, and includes specific reference to children under 18 who might be put into such a situation by parents or guardians.(29, 60) The Penal Code also specifically prohibits inciting a person to beg; however, such acts are categorized only as a misdemeanor and may be punished by a fine and up to 1 year of imprisonment.(12, 60, 61)

The Government's 2010 Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons aims to prevent and fight trafficking in persons, especially of women and children; protect, support and assist trafficking victims by ensuring that their rights are respected; and punish traffickers for trafficking offenses.(62) The implementing decrees were adopted on March 22, 2012.(63) Traffickers of children may be prosecuted under the Penal Code, which criminalizes kidnapping.(60) The Penal Code also defines and sets penalties for several components of commercial sexual exploitation but does not capture all such crimes. It criminalizes carnal knowledge of children under age 13, facilitating prostitution and owning a brothel; but it does not directly criminalize prostitution.(60) The Government has also adopted an implementing decree to make the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Pornography applicable and punishable in Niger. (8, 63) The lack of legislation criminalizing all forms of commercial sexual exploitation leaves children vulnerable and unprotected.(60)

According to Ordinance No. 96-033 (1996), military service is obligatory, with a minimum age of 18.(63) As of 2007, the Government signed the Paris Commitments, which protects children from recruitment and use in armed forces.(52, 64, 65) However, at the time of writing, it is unclear if the Government has adopted an implementing decree to make the Paris Commitments applicable at the country level.

### Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and Enforcement

The Ministry of Community Development's national child labor steering committee is composed of representatives from eight ministries, NGOs and UN agencies and coordinates efforts to reduce the worst forms of child labor, including reviewing child labor action plan proposals.(61, 66) The national child labor steering committee includes representation from the Child Labor Division of the Ministry of Labor and Civil Service (MLCS) and is responsible for conducting child labor studies, raising awareness and drafting action plans on the worst forms of child labor.(61, 66) In addition, the National Committee to Combat the Phenomenon of Street Children under the Ministry for the Promotion of Women and Child Protection is responsible for combating child engagement in street work.(52)

The MLCS and the National Commission on Human Rights and Fundamental Liberties are also responsible for receiving labor violation complaints, investigating violations and referring cases to the courts.(67) According to the Government of Niger, each of the 10 district courts and 36 magistrate courts have at least one judge designated to address children's issues, including child labor.(8) The Government did not maintain a system for referring victims of child labor, slavery and trafficking to protective services.(13)

The MLCS is also charged with enforcing labor laws, including those provisions governing hazardous labor for children under age 18. The MLCS has nine regional labor inspectorates and approximately 100 inspectors responsible for investigating and enforcing all elements of the Labor Code, including child labor. (3, 50, 68) Inspectors conduct both routine and complaint-based inspections in the formal sector. There do not appear to be any provisions in the law or any systems that have been established by government agencies to inspect for child labor violations in the informal sector. Limiting inspections to the formal sector may leave children working on the streets, and as domestic servants, unprotected. (3, 69)

The Ministry of Mining and MLCS are responsible for inspecting and enforcing labor laws in the mining sector. (12, 50, 59) However, research indicates that the Government has yet to adopt legislation that would formally make the issuance of mining licenses contingent on an agreement to not use child labor, which would effectively uphold child labor laws. Additionally, research indicates that the Government does not provide sufficient oversight of the formal mining sector where children work, as the Ministry of Mining notes that only two (of numerous) traditional mining sites officially fall under the supervision of the Ministry of Mining.(59, 67)

A recent ILO high-level fact-finding mission and the ILO Committee of Experts note that although each regional inspection service does have a vehicle to visit worksites, the labor inspectorate acutely lacks both human and material resources.(12, 67, 69, 70) As a result, no child labor inspections occurred during the reporting period.(3, 8)

The 2010 Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons established the National Commission to Coordinate Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Persons (CNLTP) and the National Agency to Fight Against Trafficking in Persons (ANLTP).(34, 62) However, while the CNLTP and the ANLTP were created in March of 2012, the funding decrees are pending.(63) The National Commission Against Forced Labor and Discrimination with the MLCS coordinates policies and programs to combat slavery, forced labor and trafficking. The Commission includes representatives of the ILO, labor unions, civil society and traditional chiefs.(3) In Niger, regional committees—supported by vigilance committees in 30 localities-sometimes report suspected cases of child trafficking to law enforcement personnel.(3, 67, 71) However, the Government did not adequately investigate, prosecute or enforce antislavery and trafficking laws during the year.(8, 13)

### Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The MLCS's National Action Plan (NAP) to combat the worst forms of child labor covers a period of 2010-2015 and the sectors of agriculture, mining, domestic labor, begging and CSEC.(3, 52, 72-74) The NAP aims to eliminate the worst forms of child labor in Niger by 2015, and all forms of child labor by 2025.(71) However, the NAP lacks a budget and implementation timeline, and the Government has not adopted or financed the policy yet.(3, 52, 72-74)

In 2007, the Government developed an action plan to target the exploitation of children by religious instructors, but this has reportedly not been adopted or implemented due to a lack of funding.(13, 55) The Government adopted a national action plan to combat the sexual exploitation of children in 2005, which is reportedly still in effect.(3, 52) In addition, the MLCS and the National Institute of Statistics conduct surveys related to the worst forms of child labor, often with the support of partners such as UNICEF and ILO-IPEC.(2, 9) In 2010, the Government adopted the Regional Policy on Protection and Assistance to Victims of Trafficking in Persons in West Africa under ECOWAS. This agreement explicitly targets, among others, victims trafficked for the purpose of exploitive labor and hazardous child labor. Begging was included as a form of exploitation, reflecting the regional need to combat this growing problem.(75) During the year and under the auspices of this policy, the Government provided police, *gendarmerie* (national police force) officers, social workers, and judges with some training to offer greater assistance to *talibé* children. The Government also reportedly supported border checkpoints to combat the trafficking of children.(76)

Child labor concerns are also incorporated in the following national development agendas and policy documents: National Policy on Education, Vocational and Professional Training, Accelerated Development and Poverty Reduction Strategic Plan (2008-2012), Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper, and United Nations Development Assistance Framework (2009-2013).(3, 17, 77-80) Niger's Education Sector Plan (2002-2012), which gives priority to basic education, has contributed to an increase in school attendance for girls and a reduction in the average number of hours children work per week.(81) However, government policy dictates that in practice, children of any age who fail the same grade twice are expelled from public schools. This practice makes children particularly vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor as they may not be permitted to be in school but are not legally permitted to work either.(3, 54, 55, 71)

# Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

During much of 2010 and the first quarter of 2011, Niger suffered political unrest as the country was led by a transition government that lacked constitutional authority and a budget, which negatively impacted the country's social programs.(13, 82) However, during the reporting period, President Mahamadou Issoufou took office as elected President, resulting in a number of countries lifting their sanctions on Niger and thereby increasing donor funding for social programs.(63, 67, 83, 84) During the year, President Mahamadou Issoufou publicly acknowledged the existence of—and spoke out against—forced labor, slavery and trafficking in persons in Niger.(13, 67, 83-85)

The Government of Niger continues to participate in two regional USDOL-funded projects, including a 4-year, \$7.9 million project and a 3-year, \$5 million project. These projects are designed to strengthen ECOWAS's Child Policy and Strategic Plan of Action, and to develop programs focusing on child trafficking as it pertains to the strategic plan.(86, 87) The Government also participated in the 2006 to 2011 USDOLfunded forced labor assessment study in the agriculture sector.(88) The Government participates in a regional \$1 million France-funded and ILO-implemented 3-year (ending in 2014) project that aims to combat child labor in the domestic service sector.(89) The Government also participates in an EU-funded Measure and Monitoring Decent Work project from 2009 to 2013 that aims to support a transition towards decent work through; facilitating the identification of indicators, establishing a monitoring and data collection mechanism (including child labor), and drafting an inspection manual.(90, 91) The Government also participates in regional initiatives and country projects funded by IOM that aim to provide assistance to migrants and trafficking victims, including education campaigns.(12, 34, 92)

During the year, the Government continued programs to improve the Koranic school system through the reorganization of the system, as well as the provision of training to teachers and free school kits to students.(3, 8, 56, 76) With support from UNICEF, the Government of Niger also continued its campaign to raise awareness of the importance of civil registry documents, such as birth certificates and national identity cards, in an effort to combat human trafficking.(8, 34)

The Government of Niger worked with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and other humanitarian organizations to provide services to hundreds of children and their families displaced by famine, floods and political crises.(8) The WFP started a country-wide feeding program for 35,000 beneficiaries, as well as a cash for work program for 2,500 additional beneficiaries.(38)

The Government of Niger participated in the World Bankfunded, \$8 million Education For All Basic Education project that aims to improve primary education access and quality.(93) The project ended in November 2011. The World Bank gave the project a satisfactory rating in 2010 (the last year available) for progress towards implementation of project goals.(93) The Government also participated in the World Bank-funded \$70 million Safety Net project that aims to establish a safety net system through cash transfer and cash-for-work programs.(94) The project targets over 1 million direct beneficiaries, with 60,000 of these receiving cash for work benefits. The project is scheduled to end June 2017, and the World Bank rated progress towards implementation of project goals as satisfactory for the past 2years.(94) The question of whether these social, education and economic programs have had an impact on child labor or are sustainable has not been addressed.

Despite efforts across Niger, the scale of social protection programs and services aimed at preventing the worst forms of child labor (including child slavery) does not meet the needs, especially in sectors where the majority of children work, such as agriculture and mining.

# Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Niger:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Revise the law to define all the specific hazardous occupations that are illegal for children, and raise the minimum age for hazardous work to 18.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Update the law to ensure protection for child domestic servants and children working on the street.	2010, 2011
	Amend the Penal Code to provide stiffer penalties for all acts of forced labor, including forced begging.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Implement the newly adopted Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons.	2011
	Enact legislation criminalizing all forms of commercial sexual exploitation of children and provide appropriate penalties.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Implement the Law on the Orientation of the Educational System in Niger, which establishes free education.	2010, 2011

# Niger

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Increase the minimum age for compulsory education to at least 14, to harmonize the minimum age for work and the maximum age for compulsory education.	2010, 2011
Coordination and Enforcement	Render operational and provide resources for the National Commission to Coordinate Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Persons (CNLTP) and the National Agency to Fight Against Trafficking in Persons (ANLTP).	2011
	Establish a formal referral mechanism for victims of child labor and forced labor.	2011
	Increase resources to conduct systematic inspections on the worst forms of child labor in all sectors of the economy.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Step-up efforts to prosecute and enforce child labor laws, particularly antislavery and anti-trafficking laws.	2010, 2011
Policies	Adopt and implement the updated NAP to Combat Child Labor, and ensure the Plan has a budget and implementation timeline.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Adopt and implement the action plan that targets children exploited by religious instructors.	2011
	Implement strategies to improve school retention by reducing the incidence of grade repetition.	2010, 2011
Social Programs	Assess and evaluate the impact that existing social, economic and education programs may have on addressing child labor.	2011
	Expand and increase resources for social programs that prevent and withdraw children from the worst forms of child labor (including slave practices), particularly in agriculture and other sectors.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Improve access to education by building more schools and ensure timely and consistent compensation for teachers.	2010, 2011

#### REFERENCES

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary. Total.; <u>http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.aspx?SPSLanguage=EN</u>. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion. For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- Government of Niger. Enquête Pilote sur le Travail des Enfants. Niamey, National Institute of Statistics; May 2008.
- 3. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, January 12, 2011.
- Idrissa D. Rapport de l'Examen Periodique Universel du Niger. Niamey, Association pour la Defense des Enfants du Niger; June 30, 2010. <u>http://lib.ohchr.org/ HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session10/NE/ADENI\_AssociationpourlaD%C3%A</u> <u>9fensedesEnfantsduNiger\_Epdf.</u>
- 5. Government of Niger, ILO-IPEC. Enquete Nationale sur le Travail des Enfants au Niger: Rapport. Niamey; March 2010.
- 6. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 2, 2012. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst

forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.

- 7. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in agriculture is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in agriculture and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- U.S. Department of State. Niger. In: Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2011. Washington, DC; May 24, 2012; <u>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/ humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.</u>
- Maina A. Etude transfrontaliere sur le travail des enfants dans le secteur de l'orpaillage traditionnel au Burkina Faso, au Mali, et au Niger. Geneva, ILO-IPEC; December 2009.
- ILO-IPEC. Child Labour in Salt Mining: The Problem, [online] June 2006 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Miningandquarrying/</u> <u>MoreaboutCLinmining/lang--en/index.htm</u>.
- Government of Niger. Enquête de Base sur le Travail des Enfants sur les Sites d'Orpaillage de Komabangou et M'banga (Niger) ILO-IPEC; October 2009.
- 12. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Niger (ratification: 2000) Published:

2008; December 20, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status</u> 01&textbase=iloeng&document=10394&chapter=6&query=Niger%40ref&highli ght=&querytype=bool&context=0.

- U.S. Department of State. Niger. In: *Trafficking in Persons Report-2011*. Washington, DC; June 27, 2012; <u>http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/164457.pdf</u>.
- UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. Consideration of Reports Submitted by States Parties Under Article 44 of the Convention - Concluding observations: Niger. Geneva, UN; June 18, 2009. <u>http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G09/430/37/PDF/G0943037.pdf</u>:OpenElement.
- Roux A. "The Real Cost of Living: Part Two, the Ugly Side of Mining." championsclubcommunity.com [online] 2012 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://</u> championsclubcommunity.com/blog/community/the-real-cost-of-living-part-two/.
- ILO-IPEC. Girls in Mining: Research Findings from Ghana, Niger, Peru, and United Republic of Tanzania. Geneva; 2007. <u>http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do?productId=5304</u>.
- Government of Niger. Accelerated Development and Poverty Reduction Strategy 2008
  – 2012. Niamey; August 2007. <u>http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTPRS1/</u> Resources/383606-1119904390686/NIGER\_PRSPII.pdf.
- ILO-IPEC. Rapport Niger Etude: Etude Transfrontaliere sur le Travail des Enfants dans le Secteur de l'orphaillage Traditionnel au Burkina, au Mali et au Niger. Geneva; December 2009.
- UN Human Rights Council. Report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of slavery, including its causes and consequences, Gulnara Shahinian. Geneva, UN; July 4, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Slavery/SR/A-HRC-18-30\_ en.pdf.
- 20. USDOL-ILAB. trip report, 2009.
- UNICEF. UNICEF and partners aid child labourers and fight trafficking in Niger, [online] June 15, 2007 [cited March 6, 2011]; <u>http://www.unicef.org/ infobycountry/niger\_39997.html?q=printme</u>.
- 22. UNICEF. "Aichatou's story: New skills protect a former street vendor from exploitation in Niger." unicef.org [online] November 17, 2008 [cited December 20, 2011]; http://www.unicef.org/girlseducation/niger 46412.html?q=printme.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Niger: Youths are demographic time bomb." IRINnews.org [online] September 12, 2008 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/PrintReport.aspx?ReportId=80323</u>.
- 24. International Labour Office. *Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do.* Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in street work is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in street work and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- ILO-IPEC. Meeting of Consultants on Methodologies to Estimate the Prevalence of Forced Labour of Adults and Children: Kathmandu, 30 November- 1 December 2010. Summary Record. Geneva; 2011. <u>http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.</u> <u>do?productId=16495</u>.
- Government of Niger, ILO-IPEC. Enquete Nationale sur le Travail des Enfants au Niger (2009)--Volet: Travail Force des Adultes et des Enfants (Rapport Analyse) Niamey; October 2011.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Niger: New slavery study welcomed by human rights experts." IRINnews.org [online] May 31, 2007 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/PrintReport.aspx?ReportId=72487</u>.
- Anti-Slavery International. "Niger slavery: Background." guardian.co.uk [online] October 27, 2008 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/</u> world/2008/oct/27/humanrights1.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Niger (ratification: 1961) Published: 2008; December 20, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status01&textbase=iloe</u> ng&document=9685&chapter=6&query=Niger%40ref&highlight=&querytype=b <u>ool&context=0</u>.
- 30. USDOL official. Briefing for. USDOL official. January 17, 2012.
- The Guardian. "Niger slavery: Background." [online] October 27, 2008 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2008/oct/27/ humanrights1</u>

- IOM. "Traditional Practices Being Abused to Exploit Children in West Africa, Warns IOM." iom.int [online] November 26, 2006 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.iom.int/jahia/Jahia/newsArticleAF/cache/offonce?entryId=12007</u>.
- 33. Transcript of GSP Hearing. 2012;
- 34. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, March 5, 2011.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Niger: When religious teachers traffic their students." IRINnews.org [online] August 26, 2009 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=85857</u>.
- 36. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, December 2, 2011.
- Alertnet. "Niger warns of looming food crisis." trust.org [online] October 19, 2011 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.trust.org/alertnet/news/niger-warns-of-looming-food-crisis/</u>.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "NIGER: Aid response to crisis in south." IRINnews.org [online] May 19, 2011 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://</u> www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?ReportID=92761.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "HEALTH: Cholera soars in Lake Chad Basin countries." IRINnews.org [online] August 30, 2011 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?reportid=93617</u>.
- UN News Center. "Niger: UN voices concern over high food prices after poor harvest." un.org [online] December 13, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http://</u> www.un.org/News/.
- UN News Center. "Food prices remain steady during November, UN agency reports." un.org [online] December 8, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http://</u> www.un.org/News/.
- 42. UN News Center. "Millions in Niger need help to avoid another food crisis, warn UN agencies." un.org [online] January 20, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http://www.un.org/News/</u>.
- UN News Center. "Niger: UN agency boosts aid as a million people face urgent food crisis." un.org [online] October 28, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http:// www.un.org/News/</u>.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "NIGER-LIBYA: "In Libya you face bombs, but in Niger you face death"." IRINnews.org [online] May 19, 2011 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?ReportID=92757</u>.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "CHAD-NIGER: Lean season awaits migrants escaping Libya." IRINnews.org [online] September 20, 2011 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?ReportId=93769</u>.
- BBC News. "Libya: Fleeing migrants flood Niger." bbc.co.uk [online] May 30, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldafrica-13586653</u>.
- UN News Center. "Niger's food crisis affecting more than half of country's villages – UN." un.org [online] November 18, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http://</u> <u>www.un.org/News/</u>.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "CHAD-LIBYA: Agencies prepare for more migrants." IRINnews.org [online] May 25, 2011 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?ReportID=92810Mobile</u>.
- Bartholomew W. "Rescuing a Child From a Gold Mine " crs-blog.org [online] 2007 [cited March 22, 2011]; <u>http://crs-blog.org/rescuing-a-child-from-a-gold-mine/</u>.
- Government of Niger. Code du travail, Public Law Number 96-039, (June 29,1996); <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/WEBTEXT/44750/66561/F96NER01.htm#a095</u>.
- 51. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Niger (ratification: 2000) Submitted: 2008; December 20, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status</u> 01&textbase=iloeng&document=21887&chapter=9&query=Niger%40ref&highli ght=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- 52. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Niger (ratification: 2000) Submitted: 2011; November 30, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status</u> 01&textbase=iloeng&document=27086&chapter=9&query=%28Niger%29+%40 ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Niger (ratification: 1978) Submitted: 2008; December 20, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status01&tee</u>

 $\label{eq:state-identity} \underbrace{xtbase=iloeng\&document=21619\&chapter=9\&query=Niger%40ref\&highlight=\&querytype=bool\&context=0.$ 

- Laetitia Antonowicz, Frédéric Lesné, Stéphane Stassen, Wood J. Africa Education Watch: Good Governance Lessons for Primary Education. Berlin, Transparency International February 2010. <u>http://www.transparency.org/news\_room/in\_focus/2010/african\_education\_watch#5</u>.
- 55. U.S. Embassy- Niamey official. E-mail communication to. USDOL official. April 12, 2011.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Niger (ratification: 1978) Published: 2011; November 29, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/index.htm</u>.
- UNESCO. EFA Global Monitoring Report: Reaching the marginalized. Paris, Oxford University Press; 2010. <u>http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0018/001866/186606E.</u> pdf.
- Government of Niger. Law on the Orientation of the Educational System in Niger, Public Law Number 98-12, (June 1, 1998); <u>http://www.men.ne/titre1.html</u>.
- 59. U.S. Embassy- Niamey official. E-mail communication to. USDOL official. May 24, 2011.
- Government of Niger. *Code pénal*, Public Law Number 2003-025, (June 13, 2003); <u>http://juriniger.lexum.umontreal.ca/juriniger/displayDocument.</u> <u>do?id=5090</u> (hard copy on file).
- 61. Government of Niger. Initial Report on the Implementation of the Provisions of the African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child. Niamey, Ministry of Women's Empowerment and Child Protection; May 2008.
- 62. Government of Niger. *Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons*, Public Law Number 2010-86, (December 16, 2010);
- U.S. Embassy- Niamey official. E-mail communication to. USDOL official. May 21, 2012.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. Niger. In: *Child Soldiers Global Report* 2008. London; 2008; <u>http://www.child-soldiers.org/home</u>.
- 65. Government Cameroon, Government of Central Africa Republic, Government of Chad, Government of Nigeria, Government of Niger, Government of Sudan. "Regional Conference: Ending Recruitment and Use of Children by Armed Forces and Groups Contributing to Peace, Justice and Development." (June 7-9, 2010);
- 66. Government of Niger. Establishment of the Steering Committee of the 'Fight against Child Labor' Project. Niamey, Ministry of Town Country Planning and Community Development May 30, 2006.
- 67. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, June 20, 2011.
- 68. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, February 25, 2010.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Niger (ratification: 1979) Published: 2008; December 20, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status01&textbase=iloe</u> ng&document=9781&chapter=6&query=Niger%40ref&highlight=&querytype=b ool&context=0.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Niger (ratification: 1979) Published: 2011; November 28, 2011; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/index.htm</u>.
- 71. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, February 6, 2012.
- ILO-IPEC. Prevention and Elimination of Child Labour in Mining in West Africa. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; September 15, 2009.
- Government of Niger. National Action Plan to Combat Forced Labor. Niamey; 2008.
- Government of Niger. The National Commission to Combat Forced Labor and Discrimination-Action Plan 2010-2015. Niamey; 2009.
- ECOWAS. Regional Policy On Protection And Assistance To Victims Of Trafficking In Persons In West Africa. Accra; April 3, 2009.

- 76. UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. Consideration of Reports of States parties - Second Periodic Report of the Niger. Geneva, UN; March 5, 2010. <u>http://</u> daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G09/429/15/PDF/G0942915. pdf?OpenElement.
- ILO-IPEC. Prevention and Elimination of Child Labour in Mining in West Africa. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; March 10, 2008.
- Programme des Nations Unies pour le Développement. "Réunion Conjointe de Stratégie pour la validation de l'UNDAF 2009-2013." pnud.ne [online] May 6, 2008 [cited December 20, 2011]; <u>http://www.pnud.ne/undaf\_avril\_08.htm</u>.
- Government of Niger. Strategie Nationale de Developpement accelere et de Reduction de la Pauvrete SDRP 2008-2012 Niamey; August 2007. <u>http://siteresources.</u> worldbank.org/INTPRS1/Resources/383606-1119904390686/NIGER\_PRSPII. pdf.
- Government of Niger. National Policy on Education, Vocational and Professional Training, Public Law Number 2006-072, (March 16, 2006); <u>http://www.mfpa.ne/ docs/psefpt.pdf</u> [hard copy on file].
- Thiam M. How changes in Schooling Affect Child Labor: The case of 3 FTI Countries; N.d. <u>http://www.educationfasttrack.org/media/library/Education\_Child\_Labor.pdf</u>.
- BBC News. "Niger: 10 coup plotters held." bbc.co.uk [online] August 2, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-14383178.
- UN News Center. "Niger: Ban welcomes 'landmark' inauguration of democratically elected President." un.org [online] April 7, 2011 [cited December 15, 2011]; <u>http://www.un.org/News/</u>.
- 84. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, March 21, 2011.
- 85. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, August 11, 2011.
- USDOL-ILAB. Eliminating the Worst Forms of Child Labor in West Africa by Strengthening Sub-Regional Cooperation through ECOWAS. Technical Cooperation Project Summary. Washington, DC; 2011. <u>http://www.dol.gov/ilab/map/ countries/ghana.htm</u>.
- USDOL-ILAB. Eliminating the Worst Forms of Child Labor in West Africa by Strengthening Sub-Regional Cooperation through ECOWAS-II. Technical Cooperation Project Summary. Washington, DC; 2011. <u>http://www.dol.gov/ilab/</u> map/countries/ghana.htm.
- 88. USDOL official. Research summary for. USDOL official. 2012.
- ILO-IPEC Geneva official. E-mail communication to. USDOL official. January 12, 2012.
- ILO. Etude Diagnostique du système de mesure et de suivi du travail décent: Mesure et suivi du travail décent au Niger. Dakar and Geneva; July 2011. <u>http://www.ilo.org/</u> integration/themes/mdw/map/events/WCMS\_165799/lang--en/index.htm.
- ILO. Rapport de mission: Atelier de consultation tripartite sur la mesure du travail décent Suivi des activités du projet MAP au Niger et du PPTD Niger. Dakar and Geneva; August 16, 2011. <u>http://www.ilo.org/integration/themes/mdw/map/ events/WCMS\_165799/lang--en/index.htm</u>.
- IOM. Niger, IOM, June 2011 [cited November 30, 2011]; <u>http://www.iom.int/jahia/Jahia/niger</u>.
- 93. World Bank. Implementation Status & Results: Niger EFA-FTI Basic Education Project. Washington, DC; March 16, 2011. <u>http://www-wds.worldbank.org/</u> external/default/main?pagePK=64193027&piPK=64187937&theSitePK=523679 &menuPK=64187510&searchMenuPK=64187283&siteName=WDS&entityID= 0000A8056\_2011032911594293.
- 94. World Bank. Implementation Status & Results: Niger Safety Net Project. Washington, DC; July 21, 2011. <u>http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/mai</u> <u>n?pagePK=64193027&piPK=64187937&theSitePK=523679&menuPK= 64187510&searchMenuPK=64187283&siteName=WDS&centityID=000</u> 0A8056\_2011080319221654.